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PERRY COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS   

MINUTES – June 20, 2023  
  

The Perry County Board of Commissioners met at 6:00 p.m., as was duly 

advertised.  Commissioners: President Randy Cole (RC), Rebecca Thorn (RT), and 

Randy Kleaving (RK) were in attendance.  Auditor Kristinia Hammack, and Sheriff Alan 

Malone were also present. There was no Attorney or News Representative in attendance.  

  

The meeting opened with all present reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  

  

AGENDA   

RT made a motion to approve the agenda as modified, seconded by RK.  Motion carried 

3-0.  

 

 PUBLIC COMMENTS 

a)  There were no public comments.  

 

MINUTES  

a) 06.05.23 

RT made a motion to accept, seconded by RK.  Motion carried 3-0.  

 

KRISTINIA HAMMACK, AUDITOR  

a) 06.19.2023 Payroll in the amount of $163,139.11 

b) Health Insurance Claims: $51,302.77 

c) Advanced Claims $1,123,194.69 

Includes second bond payments that are due in July. 

RK made a motion to accept, seconded by RT.  Motion carried 3-0 

d) Auditor’s Office Copier 

Auditor Hammack shared that Phil Jahn, representative from Hoosier Business 

Machines notified that parts for the copier in the Auditor’s office are no longer 

available.  This machine was purchased August 4, 2014.  If a problem with the 

copier would arise, they cannot guarantee they can get the parts.  Jahn gave a 

quote to trade in and replace with a newer model copier for a trade-in amount of 

$5,899.00 which expires July 17, 2023, with there being a minimum 10% increase 

after July 17, 2023.  Hoosier Business is going to cover the maintenance until 

December 31, 2023 on this copier.  Auditor Hammack said this expense is not 

budgeted, and asked if other vendors should be contacted in order to have other 

options. 

Tabled until 7/3/23 

 

STEVE HOWELL, SUPERINTENDENT 

a) Perry Central Little League is requesting to close the road from French Ridge to 

up past the pavilion for a tournament they are hosting on July 14-16.  The league 

takes care of putting up the barricades and the highway department puts up the 

signage. 

RT made a motion to accept, seconded by RK.  Motion carried 3-0 

b) A covered bridge certification was received in the mail for completion.  We have 

zero covered bridges in Perry County road system.  Form to be completed and 

returned to the Auditor of the State of Indiana. 

 RT made a motion to accept, seconded by RK.  Motion carried 3-0 

c) RC stated that at the last meeting, E&B Paving was approved as the low bidder on 

the Highway projects pending legal review and Superintendent Steve Howell to 

review. Auditor Hammack asked Howell if County Attorney Andrew Foster had 

approved and sent email to the fact.  Howell confirmed that he had and Form 96 

needs to be executed to officially award the contract.   

RT made a motion to officially award the Community Crossing for 2023 and LIT 

Paving for 2023 to E& B Paving, seconded by RK.  Motion carried 3-0.  

Howell to send form to INDOT and INDOT will send a PO, and Howell will contact 

E&B Paving to see when they can begin. 
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COMMISSIONERS  

a) RC opened discussion regarding the air conditioning in the auxiliary courtroom.  

It was built after the courthouse was built, and has been an on-going battle as it 

sits inside a building that is already heated and air conditioned.  It is a pod inside 

of a conditioned building. The room has an air conditioner that never kicks on and 

off due to no outside walls and ceiling, which stays at 70 degrees.  It never runs 

and humidity builds up.  In the past Alpha came in and talked about putting in 

additional duct work for return air, but the problem is the air conditioner does not 

run.  Ed Ress was contacted.  He originally installed the unit which had a duct to 

the outside and brought in fresh air, but somewhere along the line it was closed 

off.  He opened it back up and also moved duct over to pull air out of that room 

with the big air system.  Several things were tried before spending any money.  

The CO2 was tested and was high when many people are in the room for court 

day.  Ress suggested to put in a commercial dehumidifier system into the duct 

work that is on a timer that kicks itself on once every hour that forces the system 

to circulate air.  RT asked how often this courtroom is used as it is an auxiliary 

courtroom.  Sheriff Alan Malone stated at least two to three days per week.  RC 

stated that there are three accounts to pay for this, Building Maintenance, 

Equipment Repair, and Machine Maintenance.  There is roughly $5000.00 

remaining in these accounts, and then another $15,000 in the Cumulative Capital 

Courthouse Building Maintenance fund.   

An additional discussion regarding the air conditioner compressors for the 

courthouse building arose.  RC stated that the air condition system for the 

courthouse building had three phases, three compressors, and one is down.  Two 

will sufficiently cool the building, we don’t need a third unless one of the two 

goes down. Do we fix the third that we don’t need until we need it? This is the 

newer unit which is about six years old, RK stated probably need to get it fixed.  

RK asked to get a price on this unit.  RC asked if any money in the courts budget 

for maintenance in the courts or the courthouse budget.  Mechanical Maintenance 

has little less than $5000.00 and County General Fund-Courthouse Maintenance 

to do courtroom still leaving $13,800.00.  Dehumidifier and duct work cost of 

$3000.00.  This should leave enough money in County General Fund-Courthouse 

Maintenance should anything else arise in the year.  We will look for pricing to 

repair the compressor and then discuss at a later time. 

RK made a motion to add the dehumidifier loop and duct work, seconded by RT.  

Motion carried 3-0. 

b) Webb Wheel TIF district was voted unanimously at the last Redevelopment 

meeting to shut down this TIF as the 2022 bonds are paid off.  RK asked Auditor 

Hammack how much money remained in that TIF, with RC responding around 

$300,000.00 remain in that TIF District which they will have to come up with 

something to do with this amount.   RK asked if vote to dissolve TIF, that money 

will come back in as regular tax money in to the county?  RC responded that in 

essence it will become assessed valuation, so our assessed valuation in the county 

will go up and then our property tax rates will go down.  The general public that is 

paying taxes will see a reduction.   RT asked that there are no projects they are 

working on, and RC responded that you must have a project in order to have a 

TIF project.  RC stated he believes the Redevelopment Commission is getting 

Baker Tilly involved, as it could be a pass through to taxing units, it could set in 

the RDC for future projects, or reverted back to the county.  Jon Scheer is to 

check with Baker Tilly to get clarity.  RC suggested it is already collected, rather 

than going back to the distributions, save it for a project if that works, that way it 

is seed money for them when and if something comes up, that way they don’t 

come to us asking for something we don’t have.  RT asked if they can always 

reapply for a TIF.  RC responded yes. 

RT made motion to dissolve Web Wheel TIF, RK seconded.  Motion carried 3-0. 

c) On the Carrolton Road Inquiry, we are still waiting on a simplified form from 

county attorney Andrew Foster. Auditor Hammack to contact Foster. 

d) RT reported on the progress at the Animal Shelter.  6/6 guttering on warehouse 

side was taken down and walls secured with anchors.  6/7 Thomas Glass installed 

a new back door.  6/9 the City of Tell City donated office furniture from the 

former German American Bank. RT stated they would like to thank Mayor Cail 
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and the City of Tell City for their donation.  Greg Hendershot and assistant 

delivered it.  6/20 Roofing company was contacted.  They are two weeks behind, 

but said we are on the schedule.  A silicone sealant will be used which is more 

durable.  RK asked if the roof was under warranty, with RT responding yes.  It 

has a ten-year warranty and was put on in 2020.  Keiser Electric will be starting 

next week to rewire and install exit signs.  Interior painting is in progress.  

Security cameras have been purchased.  Ann Kessinger was hired as manager of 

the shelter.  

 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:44 p.m. CST.   

RK made a motion to accept, seconded by RT.  Motion carried 3-0.  

 

The next meeting of the Board of Commissioners will be held on Monday, July 3, 2023, 

at 9:00 a.m.   

      

 

______________________  ______________________  ______________________  

Randy Cole       Rebecca Thorn    Randy Kleaving  

President      Vice-President   
 

 

 

 

 

Minutes prepared by:  
Kristinia L. Hammack, Auditor  


